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39 CFR Ch. I (7–1–12 Edition) § 957.17 

§ 957.17 Witness fees. 
The Postal Service does not pay fees 

and expenses for Respondent’s wit-
nesses or for depositions requested by 
Respondent. 

§ 957.18 Depositions. 
(a) Not later than 7 days prior to the 

scheduled date of the hearing any 
party may file application with the Re-
corder for the taking of testimony by 
deposition. In support of such applica-
tion the applicant shall submit under 
oath or affirmation a statement set-
ting out the reasons why such testi-
mony should be taken by deposition, 
the time and the place, and the name 
and address of the witness whose depo-
sition is desired, the subject matter of 
the testimony of each witness, its rel-
evancy, and the name and address of 
the person before whom the deposition 
is to be taken. 

(b) If the application be granted, the 
order for the taking of the deposition 
will specify the time and place thereof, 
the name of the witness, the person be-
fore whom the deposition is to be taken 
and any other necessary information. 

(c) Each witness testifying upon dep-
osition shall be duly sworn, and the ad-
verse party shall have the right to 
cross-examine. The questions and an-
swers together with all objections, 
shall be reduced to writing and, unless 
waived by stipulation of the parties, 
shall be read to and subscribed by the 
witness in the presence of the deposi-
tion officer who shall certify it in the 
usual form. The deposition officer shall 
file the testimony taken by deposition 
as directed in the order. The deposition 
officer shall put the witness on oath. 
All objections made at the time of ex-
amination shall be noted by the deposi-
tion officer and the evidence objected 
to shall be taken subject to the objec-
tions. In lieu of participating in the 
oral examination, a party may trans-
mit written interrogatories to the offi-
cer, who shall propound them to the 
witness and record the answers ver-
batim. Objections to relevancy or ma-
teriality of testimony, or to errors and 
irregularities occurring at the oral ex-
amination in the manner of taking the 
deposition, in the form of the questions 
or answers, in the oath or affirmation, 
or in the conduct of the parties and er-

rors of any kind which might be obvi-
ated, cured or removed if promptly pre-
sented, are waived unless timely objec-
tion is made at the taking of the depo-
sition. 

(d) At the hearing any part or all of 
the deposition may be offered in evi-
dence by any party who was present or 
represented at the taking of the deposi-
tion or who had notice thereof. If the 
deposition is not offered and received 
in evidence, it shall not be considered 
as a part of the record in the pro-
ceeding. The admissibility of deposi-
tions or parts thereof shall be governed 
by the rules of evidence. 

(e) The party requesting the deposi-
tion shall pay all fees required to be 
paid to witnesses and the deposition of-
ficer, and shall provide an original and 
one copy of the deposition for the offi-
cial record, and shall serve one copy 
upon the opposing party. 

(f) Within the United States or with-
in a territory or insular possession, 
subject to the dominion of the United 
States, depositions may be taken be-
fore an officer authorized to administer 
oaths by the laws of the United States 
or of the place where the examination 
is held; within a foreign country, depo-
sitions may be taken before a secretary 
of an embassy or legation, consul gen-
eral, vice consul or consular agent of 
the United States, or any other person 
designated in the order for the taking 
of a deposition. 

(g) Depositions may also be taken 
and submitted on written interrog-
atories in substantially the same man-
ner as depositions taken by oral exam-
ination. When a deposition is taken 
upon written interrogatories and cross- 
interrogatories, none of the parties 
shall be present or represented, and no 
person, other than the witness, a steno-
graphic reporter, and the officer shall 
be present at the examination of the 
witness, which fact shall be certified by 
the officer, who shall propound the in-
terrogatories and cross-interrogatories 
to the witness in their order and reduce 
the testimony to writing in the wit-
ness’ own words. 

[36 FR 11574, June 16, 1971, as amended at 63 
FR 66051, Dec. 1, 1998] 
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